



**MITCHELL
INSTITUTE
≡ FOR ≡
AIRPOWER
STUDIES**

WWW.AFA.ORG/MITCHELL

CHINA'S AIR AND SPACE REVOLUTIONS

**By Lt. Col. Thomas R. McCabe,
USAFR (Ret.)**

Mitchell Paper 10



Brig. Gen. Billy Mitchell

On September 12, 1918, at St. Mihiel in France, Col. William Mitchell became the first person ever to command a major force of allied aircraft in a combined-arms operation. This battle was the debut of the US Army fighting under a single American commander on European soil. Under Mitchell's control, more than 1,100 allied aircraft worked in unison with ground forces in a broad offensive—one encompassing not only the advance of ground troops but also direct air attacks on enemy strategic targets, aircraft, communications, logistics, and forces beyond the front lines.



Mitchell was promoted to Brigadier General by order of Gen. John J. Pershing, commander of the American Expeditionary Force, in recognition of his command accomplishments during the St. Mihiel offensive and the subsequent Meuse-Argonne offensive.

After World War I, General Mitchell served in Washington and then became Commander, First Provisional Air Brigade, in 1921. That summer, he led joint Army and Navy demonstration attacks as bombs delivered from aircraft sank several captured German vessels, including the *SS Ostfriesland*.

His determination to speak the truth about airpower and its importance to America led to a court-martial trial in 1925. Mitchell was convicted and resigned from the service in February 1926.

Mitchell, through personal example and through his writing, inspired and encouraged a cadre of younger airmen. These included future General of the Air Force Henry H. Arnold, who led the two million-man Army Air Forces in World War II; Gen. Ira C. Eaker, who commanded the first bomber forces in Europe in 1942; and Gen. Carl A. Spaatz, who became the first Chief of Staff of the United States Air Force upon its charter of independence in 1947.

Mitchell died in 1936. One of the pallbearers at his funeral in Wisconsin was George Catlett Marshall, who was the chief ground-force planner for the St. Mihiel offensive.

ABOUT THE MITCHELL INSTITUTE: The General Billy Mitchell Institute for Airpower Studies, founded by the Air Force Association, seeks to honor the leadership of Brig. Gen. William Mitchell through timely and high-quality research and writing and presentations on airpower and its role in the security of this nation.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR: Lt. Col. Thomas R. McCabe, USAFR (Ret.) is an aerospace analyst for the Department of Defense. (Note: This paper represents the author's views and should not be considered the opinion of any US government agency.) His active duty service included three years with tactical air forces and as a briefer on the Air Force Intelligence Service Soviet Awareness Briefing Team. His writings have appeared in *Air and Space Power Journal* (his article "The Limits of Deep Attack" won the Ira C. Eaker Award in Fall 1993), *Orbis*, *Strategic Review*, *Parameters*, *Air Chronicles*, and the *RAF Air Power Review*. He received a bachelor's degree from West Chester State College in Massachusetts and master's degrees from Georgetown University and the Defense Intelligence College.

Published by Mitchell Institute Press

© 2013 Air Force Association

Design by Darcy Lewis

For inquiries: mitchellinstitute@afa.org

CHINA'S AIR AND SPACE REVOLUTIONS

China as an emerging air and space superpower

Lt. Col. Thomas R. McCabe, USAFR (Ret.)

April 2013

CHINA'S AIR AND SPACE REVOLUTIONS

China as an emerging air and space superpower

The transition of the People's Republic of China from the wheelbarrow age into a partially modernized economic superpower obviously amounts to a strategic revolution for the United States and the world. It is difficult to avoid the conclusion that—as the military dimension of this—China has embarked on a course intended to establish itself as, at a minimum, the dominant military power in East Asia and the Western Pacific. Central to this is their undertaking multiple simultaneous and interlocking revolutions in air and space capability. While in the past China may have been handicapped by the technological limitations of their equipment,¹ this is steadily becoming less and less the case.

This paper will review the Chinese pursuit of various revolutions in air and space technology. When viewed as a whole, the list is staggering:

- A revolution in advanced military combat aircraft, including stealth aircraft
- A revolution in support aircraft
- A revolution in Unmanned Air Systems
- A revolution in long-range precision-guided missiles, including anti-ship ballistic missiles
- A revolution in air defense
- A revolution in ASAT systems
- A revolution in aircraft carriers
- A revolution in manned space systems

A REVOLUTION IN ADVANCED MILITARY COMBAT AIRCRAFT

Until fairly recently, the People's Liberation Army Air Force (PLAAF) and the People's Liberation Army Navy Air Force (PLANAF) were largely equipped with variants of unsophisticated, short-range, single-role 2nd or 3rd gen-

eration Soviet designs, such as the F-6 (MiG-19) and the F-7 (MiG-21). This began to change in the 1990s when the Chinese acquired the Russian 4th generation Su-27 Flanker-family fighters. Recently it changed again, more rapidly, with the Chinese development and production of large numbers of their own versions of Su-27 designs and their own 4th generation designs. In producing these, they have reached past cloning foreign (especially Russian) aircraft and now design and build modified or new military aircraft and systems with limited or no foreign assistance. They have done this with the following:

- **FLANKER Family.** These are derived from the Russian Su-27 design (and probably its Su-30 derivative). The Chinese are producing several of their own redesigned versions in the J-11 family, which includes both single-seat and two-seat versions of the J-15, intended for carrier operations^{2, 3, 4, 5} and the J-16.⁶
- **J-10 FIREBIRD Family.** Often compared to the F-16, the Chinese have produced at least three versions (the J-10, J-10A, and J-10S two-seat trainer⁷) and are testing another version, the J-10B.⁸ The FC-20, intended for export, may be another variant.⁹

Beyond the 4th generation aircraft, China is continuing to design or upgrade and produce other combat aircraft. These include the JH-7 Flounder fighter-bomber, which may have a partially stealthy variant, the JH-7B, under construction;¹⁰ the JF-17/FC-1 light fighter for export;¹¹ an upgraded version of the H-6 [Chinese version of the Tu-16 Badger] with the ability to launch the CJ-10 strategic cruise missile,¹² and the L-15 advanced trainer. They may also be working on a new bomber.¹³

Finally, China is working on combat aircraft with stealth characteristics. They have recently started testing prototypes of the J-20, an aircraft larger than USAF's F-22 Raptor,¹⁴ with at least limited stealth.¹⁵ In 2009 it was announced that this aircraft would be operational in 2017-19,¹⁶ a time frame the US has recently endorsed.¹⁷ In addition, the Chinese have recently started testing a second stealth fighter, widely called the J-31.¹⁸

Coupled with these is the development and deployment of the full spectrum of advanced munitions, which over time are also becoming steadily less dependent on imported designs and technology. Especially ominous is their deployment of increasingly long-range air-to-air missiles with ranges that at least rival the range of currently deployed US air-to-air missiles.^{19, 20} Development (or purchase) of an extremely long range (200 nm) air-to-air missiles, such as the K-100/172 advertised by the Russians,^{21, 22} would be an obvious asymmetric counter to American air power and especially dangerous to our support aircraft.

A REVOLUTION IN SUPPORT AIRCRAFT

Support aircraft (transports and tankers) have historically been something of an afterthought for China. This may be starting to change.

Their present force of strategic transports consists primarily of a small number of Il-76s bought from Russia.²³ They attempted to buy a large batch (38 aircraft) of Il-76 transports and Il-78 tankers from Russia, but the deal died due to problems on the Russian end.²⁴ The Chinese are now working on their own military transport designs. The logical conclusion is that if they are working on their own designs, they intend to procure them in large numbers.

The largest of these is the Y-20, a four-engine transport with a 40-metric-ton cargo capacity.²⁵ The Chinese may have recently started testing the prototype.²⁶ When perfected the airframe could obviously be used in a multitude of roles, including a tanker.

The Y-9, intended to be a C-130J equivalent,²⁷ has evidently recently entered service.²⁸ They may be testing a redesigned version with new engines and a glass cockpit,²⁹ although this may be additional information on the original design.

Over the longer term, we must note that China has declared the intention to build a world-class commercial aviation industry. However, so far they are evidently having trouble producing even a small world-class-quality airliner.³⁰ Although they may be working on a four-engine transport the size of a Boeing 767,³¹ the largest aircraft publically intended for production is the C919, equivalent in size to a Boeing 737 or an Airbus 320, which makes it too small to be an effective air-to-air tanker or military transport. Further, like the rest of the Chinese civil aviation industry,³² it is heavily dependent on foreign suppliers for subsystems and its design is evidently a generation behind the upgraded 737 and 320 designs now being prepared for production. However, it will give the Chinese at least a modest foot in the door of civil aircraft production and provide a basis to build on. We should note that, as in the Soviet/Russian example, problems with civilian production will by no means prevent them from producing world-class military equipment.

A REVOLUTION IN UNMANNED AIR SYSTEMS

The Chinese are pursuing a major unmanned air system (UAS) development effort. (In August 2011 they held a public unmanned aerial vehicle (UAV) technology competition, the International UAV Innovation Grand Prix, near Beijing.³³) In November 2010 they had at least 25 UAV models on display at a South China air show.³⁴ As with manned combat aircraft, there may often be multiple parallel designs from different institutes targeting the same role, but even if the Chinese do not actually produce all the designs, the efforts do indicate a potentially impressive UAS technology base.

China also reportedly is developing several analogs to the American Global Hawk, high-altitude, long-endurance reconnaissance UAV. One of these, the innovative Xianglong design, recently started testing.³⁵

The Chinese evidently are paying a great deal of attention to the medium-altitude, long endurance (MALE) UAV role. Their efforts include the Wing Loong, reportedly roughly equivalent to the American Predator.³⁶ They are also reported to be developing the Yilong UAS, also similar to the Predator,³⁷ along with the CH-4³⁸ and the ASN-229a³⁹ and possibly another, smaller, version of the Xianglong.⁴⁰ Both the Wing Loong and the Ch-4 have hardpoints for carrying small weapons.⁴¹

In addition, they are working on the WJ-600, an unmanned combat air vehicle (UCAV) supposedly with stealth features,⁴² advertised in an ocean-reconnaissance role⁴³ intended to hunt US aircraft carriers.⁴⁴

The Chinese also are reportedly working on at least two other stealthy UCAVs. One of these is the Anjian (Dark Sword).⁴⁵ First reported several years ago, its current status is uncertain, but since the role has not gone away, so it is reasonable to assume work on the design continues. At least one other UCAV design, the Warrior Eagle, has been reported, and it is also reasonable to assume they are working on additional competitive designs.⁴⁶

Finally, China may have converted at least 200 of their retired F-6 fighters into drones or UAVs,⁴⁷ with an obvious potential use as sacrificial tools to drain supplies of defensive systems.

However, aside from some reports of a regiment of long-range high endurance UAVs controlled by the Chinese General Staff,⁴⁸ evidently few UAVs have actually been deployed with Chinese forces so far. Many of the designs may only be mockups, prototypes, or design concepts.⁴⁹ But the potential is there to harvest over time.

A REVOLUTION IN LONG-RANGE PRECISION-GUIDED MISSILES

Along with their so far modest force of strategic ballistic missiles, China has deployed a large force of unguided tactical ballistic missiles, mostly under the 2nd Artillery Corps, for use against land targets. Beijing has recently started to expand the capabilities of this force with precision-guided long-range cruise missiles and ballistic missiles, with the cruise missiles evidently much more widely deployed. Assuming the Chinese can make precision guidance systems for their ballistic missiles effective—the DF-15C reportedly has a terminally guided warhead for use against fixed targets⁵⁰—we must expect them to augment or replace their present systems with upgraded ones. Further, very recently, there have been reports they are working on even longer-range variations—or new missiles—called the DF-25⁵¹ and the DF-26.⁵²

Long range cruise missiles

China is currently building and deploying “large numbers” (reportedly 200-500 in 2012)⁵³ of CJ-10/DH-10 and DH-10A long range (up to 2000 km) ground-launched⁵⁴ land attack cruise missiles.⁵⁵ The DH-10A is reportedly

at least partially stealthy and equipped with a sophisticated guidance system.⁵⁶

China is also developing a next-generation cruise missile, the HN-2000, designed to be stealthy, equipped with advanced sensors (millimeter wave radar, imaging infrared, laser radar, and synthetic-aperture radar), and employing a guidance system based on the Chinese Beidou satellite navigation system. Reportedly, the missile also has a supersonic terminal flight phase and an expected range of 4,000 kilometers.⁵⁷

Anti-ship ballistic missiles

The US claims China has reached initial deployment of the DF-21D antiship ballistic missile (ASBM), with a radar guided antiship warhead, although, as of December 2010, China had not yet conducted (or the West had not seen) an over-water test of the entire system.⁵⁸ In 2011, the Chief of the PLA General Staff Department, Gen. Chen Bingde, said it was still in development.⁵⁹ As of 2010 the Chinese reportedly were having trouble integrating ASBMs with targeting and command and control systems.⁶⁰ Getting the system to work would be a potentially revolutionary development.

Finally, although reports are ambiguous, the Chinese may have started deploying non-nuclear electromagnetic pulse (EMP) warheads on some of their missiles.⁶¹ This would convert even inaccurate weapons into a much greater threat.

A REVOLUTION IN AIR DEFENSE

In the past, China's strategic air defense consisted primarily of limited-range surface-to-air missiles (SAMs) for point defense. That has been changing rapidly. The logical conclusion for recent Chinese deployments is that they are deploying an integrated air defense system (IADS)—based especially on modern, long-range SAMs—that could reach well beyond the Chinese mainland coast.

Along with being one of the major buyers of advanced Russian SAMs, including SA-20s,⁶² and intending to buy SA-21/S-400s in the future,⁶³ China is currently producing and scaling up production of at least four advanced medium-range SAMs: the HQ-9 (Chinese-built SA-10), the HHQ-9 (naval version of the HQ-9),⁶⁴ the HQ-15 (upgraded SA-10),⁶⁵ and the HQ-18 (Chinese-built SA-12).⁶⁶ Beijing claims to have tested the SA-20 (Russian designation S-300PMU-2) to intercept tactical ballistic missiles.⁶⁷

The Chinese also are building the FT-2000 missile system. The mobile version uses an HQ-9 missile with an antiradar seeker intended to target electronic warfare aircraft. It also reportedly has the ability to intercept tactical ballistic missiles.⁶⁸

We should note that the type 051C Luzhou guided missile destroyer carries Russian-made long-range SA-N-20 missiles,⁶⁹ and the 052 Luyang II air de-

fense frigate carries 48 HHQ-9 missiles in vertical launch cells.^{70, 71} Assuming that the Chinese can integrate these seaborne SAM systems with their land-based IADS (admittedly a major “if”), that integration would potentially extend the reach of the IADs even further offshore than coastal sites.

Additionally, the Chinese have deployed or are working on at least two advanced anti-aircraft sensor systems. They have acquired several passive sensor systems, including four Kolchugas, from Ukraine.⁷² China, along with Russia, is also developing a new generation of VHF radars, which can potentially track stealth aircraft.⁷³

Finally, although information is fragmentary, the Chinese appear to be working on an anti-ballistic missile (ABM) capability. They have successfully tested ABM missiles,⁷⁴ including one recently,⁷⁵ and are working on an exoatmospheric ABM,⁷⁶ but it is likely the program is only in its early stages. As previously mentioned, they reportedly have tested two types of air defense missiles to intercept tactical ballistic missiles.

A REVOLUTION IN ANTI-SATELLITE CAPABILITY

The Chinese recognize that space systems are a critical American asset and a major potential US vulnerability.⁷⁷ Therefore, they are developing a wide variety of anti-satellite (ASAT) systems and dual-use technology with ASAT potential. Their ASAT capability probably already exceeds that of the USSR in the Cold War.

- In 2007 China launched multiple tests of a ground-based direct-ascent ASAT missile, at least one of which was successful. Intriguingly, the Chinese ABM and ASAT may be part of the same program.⁷⁸ Evidently Beijing launched another ASAT test in January 2010 and may be planning a further one in the near future.⁷⁹
- Over the last several years, both American and French satellites have been hit with dazzle lasers from China. (Such incidents have been reported at least as far back as 2006.⁸⁰) No permanent damage has been reported, but it must be taken as an indication that the Chinese are experimenting with ASAT lasers and can be expected to develop more powerful ones.⁸¹
- The Chinese have been testing satellite rendezvous techniques, both in 2010^{82, 83} and more recently with the unmanned Shenzhou 8 mission in November 2011, which rendezvoused with the Tiangong-1 orbiting laboratory.⁸⁴ While both of these tests were performed over a considerable period of time (the maneuvers for the 2010 rendezvous took several weeks,⁸⁵) the basic technology has obvious ASAT development potential.

Finally, the Chinese may be developing a multistage spacecraft launch system mounted on a version of the H-6. While the spacecraft to be launched are reportedly small (50 kg) this technology also has obvious ASAT development potential.⁸⁶

A REVOLUTION IN AIRCRAFT CARRIERS

The Chinese Navy is in the early stages of developing an aircraft carrier force. They have reconditioned the former Russian VARYAG—recently commissioned into the fleet as the LIAONING⁸⁷—and, as previously mentioned, they are testing the J-15 carrier fighter, including making landings and takeoffs from the carrier.⁸⁸

Evidently they tried to buy four sets of carrier arresting gear from the Russians.⁸⁹ Conservatively assigning one to the VARYAG and another for experimentation, that implied plans for at least two more carriers. Although the Russians refused to sell the systems, the Chinese evidently have built their own.⁹⁰ Reportedly they intend to build “up to three” of their own carriers,⁹¹ possibly in the next five years.⁹² Other reports say they may intend to eventually build four to six carriers,⁹³ possibly including nuclear-powered carriers.⁹⁴

A REVOLUTION IN MANNED SPACE SYSTEMS

China’s recent advances in manned space systems are worth mentioning because, even though China’s space program is nominally civilian, it is actually military-run. Any “civilian” space technological and industrial capability potentially would be a dual-role capability. In fact, Chinese strategic writings speak of the pursuit of space dominance through integrated military and civilian operations.⁹⁵

The Chinese manned program already duplicates many capabilities of the early US Apollo program. They are the third country to independently orbit manned spacecraft. Their first manned launch, in 2003, has been followed with three more manned launches in 2005, 2008, and 2012.

The 2008 launch, Shenzhou 7, had a crew of three, two of whom performed extravehicular activity.⁹⁶ Both the unmanned Shenzhou 8 (launched in November 2011) and the manned Shenzhou 9 (launched in 2012) rendezvoused with China’s mini spacelab, the Tiangong-1.^{97, 98} They also both evidently performed military functions on their missions.⁹⁹ China has launched two unmanned lunar probes, in 2007 and 2010.¹⁰⁰

Further, China has announced ambitious plans for the future, including building a small space station (about 60 metric tons) starting around 2020.¹⁰¹ Additionally, within the next five years, China plans to launch a three-stage lunar research program, involving probes that orbit, land, and return samples.¹⁰² There also is evidence that Beijing is at least considering a manned lunar program,^{103, 104} which will require building much larger boosters than it has at present.

Of probably more direct military significance, China is researching an aerospace plane, possibly similar to the US space shuttle.¹⁰⁵ That work may include both a manned system and an unmanned system. China already

claims to have successfully launched a “prototype space fighter.”¹⁰⁶ Applying updated technology could give these a flexibility the US shuttle never had. This will especially be the case if they use an aircraft for a first stage.

CONCLUSIONS

Using largely straight-line extrapolations, by 2020 China can reasonably be expected to have at least the following:

- More than 1,000 4th generation multirole tactical aircraft and a start on deploying two (or more?) 5th generation tactical aircraft and a fully panoply of modern weapons, with increasingly long range, to go with them.
- At least a limited airlift capability.
- At least a rudimentary and possibly a significant UAS capability.
- A modern IADS covering the most important regions of China and extending to cover the Taiwan Strait and possibly much of Taiwan.
- A large force of long-range precision-guided ballistic and cruise missiles, including a substantial force of antiballistic missiles and precision-guided ballistic missiles able to cover the seas around China and threaten US and allied bases as far away as Guam.
- A significant (possibly major) anti-satellite capability and potentially a significant capacity for space warfare.
- A rudimentary (but emerging) force of aircraft carriers carrying at least 4th generation aircraft. China may also have a significant amphibious capability,¹⁰⁷ a subject not covered in this paper.
- A manned space capability that will approach, if not surpass, the capabilities of the mature American Apollo system and quite possibly both manned and unmanned shuttles.
- The research, development, and industrial capability necessary to support all this.

If integrated with modern command, control, computer, and communications intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance (C4ISR) systems, applied with an effective joint strategy, and used effectively—admittedly very big “ifs”—this should be more than adequate to overwhelm any defenses Taiwan can plausibly mount.¹⁰⁸ All too plausibly, it will be enough to overwhelm American and Japanese base defenses on Okinawa, pose a major threat to surface ships operating within the First Island Chain (in the Yellow Sea, Taiwan Strait, East China Sea, and at least much of the South China Sea), pose at least some threat to American or Allied bases as far away as Guam, (range may be the limiting factor against Guam),¹⁰⁹ and require that any American military counteraction to a regional Chinese military move will risk a major war.

And given the will and resources, the Chinese have no obvious reason to stop there.

The Chinese have obviously undertaken a comprehensive development

program of aerospace capabilities that reaches pretty much across the board. While these cannot be considered crash programs, they are clearly pursuing methodical and rapid modernization of their air, air defense, missile, and space capabilities. Further, although not covered here, we should note they are updating their C4ISR capabilities (C4IKSR to the Chinese, who include “kill” in the mix¹¹⁰) to build a system capable of joint net-centric operations and able to provide targeting for Chinese standoff weapons, including some degree of real-time targeting for their ASBMs. They are also working to build modern military transport aircraft and have announced the intention to build a world-class civilian aviation industry.

Although only partly completed, in the aggregate all of these provide the Chinese with the potential for revolutions both in aerospace technology and in military capabilities. At the level of individual systems, much of the equipment they are currently deploying or will be deploying in coming years may be roughly equivalent to many current US systems. Further, even if their equipment may be somewhat behind ours, this means much less than it did once, since in aerospace terms, a lag of 20 years now means much less than it did in, for instance, 1970. (Being, overall, 20 years behind present American military technology would still yield the technological level to wage a Gulf War I—a formidable capability.)

We must also remember that our own aerospace technology for the most part has been on a plateau for the last 30 years and that the deployed forces of the US and its regional allies in the western Pacific are at most updated versions of 1980s systems and are likely to remain so for at least the coming decade. This means that over time, we must expect that the material and technological disadvantages the Chinese have historically faced will become less and less of a disadvantage, while we and our allies will not necessarily be able to rely on superior technology to compensate for inferior numbers. Meanwhile, our ongoing fiscal and economic situation will make both recapitalizing our aging equipment and pursuing new technology enormously difficult.

Finally, we must also note that the Chinese are not only duplicating many of our capabilities; they are also building capabilities we don’t have. And even if they are duplicating our capabilities, it does not mean they will necessarily use them the same way we might. The Chinese “Assassin’s Mace” is as much a concept and an approach to conflict as it is a weapon system or systems.¹¹¹

IMPLICATIONS—BUILDING FOR FUTURE REVOLUTIONS

While the Chinese have partially transformed their economy into a modern one, significant or major parts of it still remain to some degree dependent on foreign inputs. Aside from the fact that we can expect this to change over time, this may be much less of a limit than it might appear at first glance. If they can buy, or steal, the advanced technology they need and duplicate it, it may well be adequate for their needs, while saving huge

amounts of time and research and development money. There are advantages to not being first.

In addition, the ability to exploit and especially to clone sophisticated technology is not an ability to be taken lightly. Further, over time their designs increasingly have come from domestic Chinese sources. In any case, the number of new and modified aircraft and missile designs and prototypes being developed simultaneously is impressive and indicates a large and competent design capability. Presumably they won't produce all the designs. But the fact that they can and will produce a significant part of them—and in substantial or large numbers—means that we are seeing the rapid emergence of a major military aerospace production power, which we must expect to become, if it is not already, the second largest in the world.

The Chinese have made clear that they intend to become a scientific and technological superpower. How fast they can do this is uncertain. While much is made about the huge numbers of engineers and scientists they are supposedly training, the Soviets in the 1960s made similar claims, which turned out to be overstated.¹¹² Nevertheless, the Chinese are evidently making great investments in growing their scientific and technological base at a time when substantial portions of America are skeptical of science if not openly hostile to it. We should not take their efforts lightly. It is already clear that their efforts have been enough to ensure, as with ASBMs, that not all future revolutionary changes in technology or applications will favor us. In the longer term we will need to watch for technological surprise.

Finally, we must note that all that has been done so far has been done on an economy a third to half that of the US—shades of the USSR! What will they be able to do if and when the size of their economy matches or surpasses that of the US in the next decade or so, and their military spending matches or surpasses that of the US without having to pay American military manpower costs?

In conclusion, the days when the United States could take its status as the world's premier air and space technology superpower for granted may not be over, but it clearly is time not to be complacent. As during the Cold War, we must realize that our status cannot be taken for granted and must keep a wary eye on the competition. Above all, we need to recognize that this will be a long-term competition, and we will need to keep our own tree of aerospace innovation, especially for tactical systems, well watered at a time when there is minimal low-hanging fruit to be harvested in the near future.¹¹³ We need to change that for combat aircraft and systems, and soon.

END NOTES

1. Lt. Col. Thomas R. McCabe, USAFR, "The Chinese Air Force and Air and Space Power," *Airpower Journal*, Fall 2003. (Accessed March 18, 2013, via <http://www.airpower.maxwell.af.mil/airchronicles/apj/apj03/fal03/mccabe.html>)
2. David Fulghum, Bill Sweetman, and Bradley Perrett, "Heavy Contender," *Aviation Week and Space Technology* [hereafter *Aviation Week*], May 9, 2011, p. 35.
3. James C. Bussert, "China Enters the Aircraft Carrier Club," *Signal*, April 2010, p. 69.
4. Andreas Rupprecht, "China's 'Flanker' Gains Momentum," *Combat Aircraft*, December 2011, Vol. 12, No.12, p. 40.
5. "Two-Seat 'Flying Shark,'" *Combat Aircraft*, December 2012, Vol. 13, No. 12, p.7.
6. "Shenyang J-31 Breaks Cover," *Combat Aircraft*, November 2012, Vol. 13, No. 11, p.6.
7. Dr. Carlo Kopp, "Chengdu J-10," Technical Report APA-TR-2007-0701, July 2007 (updated April 2012). (Accessed March 18, 2013, via <http://www.ausairpower.net/APA-Sinocanard.html>)
8. Richard D. Fisher Jr., "Red Star: J-10 fighter could make China a market player," *Defense Technology International*, January 2010, p. 65.
9. Fisher, "Double Track: China pays the price for redundancy to assure air force modernization," *Aviation Week*, March 19-26, 2012, p. 61-63.
10. Forum discussion about "Xi'An JH-7 Fighter Bomber" on www.chinesedefence.com. (Accessed March 18, 2013, via <http://www.chinesedefence.com/forums/chinese-air-force/369-xian-jh-7-fighter-bomber.html>)
11. "FC-1 'Chao Qi'/JF-17 Thunder," an undated fact sheet from Global Security.org. (Accessed March 18, 2013, via <http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/china/fc-1.htm>)
12. Posting on www.chinamilitary.net, dated June 21, 2011. (Accessed March 18, 2013, via <http://www.chinamilitary.net/tag/long-range-bombers>).
13. Fisher, "Double Track," p. 63.
14. Bill Sweetman, "Out of the Mist: Beijing rolls out a holiday surprise—a

heavyweight, long-range combat aircraft bigger than the F-22,” *Aviation Week*, Jan. 3, 2011, p. 18-20.

15. Rupprecht, “J-20—Enter the Dragon: China’s fifth-generation fighter unveiled” *Combat Aircraft*, March 2011, Vol. 12, No. 3, p. 34-40.

16. Rupprecht, “J-20,” *Combat Aircraft*, p. 34-40.

17. “Pentagon: China Years Away From Effective J-20,” *Daily Report*, Air Force Magazine Online, Aug. 26, 2011. (Accessed March 18, 2013, via <http://www.airforce-magazine.com/DRArchive/Pages/2011/August%202011/August%2026%202011/PentagonChinaYearsAwayfromEffectiveJ-20.aspx>)

18. “Shenyang J-31 Breaks Cover,” *Combat Aircraft*, November 2012, Vol. 13, No. 11, p. 6.

19. Wendell Minnick, “China Reveals New AMRAAM,” *Defense News*, May 23, 2011, p.3.

20. Fisher, “China’s Emerging 5th Generation Air-to-Air Missiles,” International Assessment and Strategy Center, Feb. 2, 2008. (Accessed March 19, 2013, via http://www.strategycenter.net/research/pubID.181/pub_detail.asp)

21. Fisher, “China’s Emerging 5th Generation Air-to-Air Missiles.”

22. Kopp, “Hard Kill Counter-ISR Programs,” Technical Report APA-TR-2007-0707, July 2007 (updated April 2012). (Accessed March 18, 2013 via <http://www.usairpower.net/APA-Counter-ISR-Programs.html>).

23. Yefim Gordon and Dmitry Komissarov, *Chinese Air Power*, (Hersham, Surrey, UK: Ian Allan Publishing/Midland Publishing Imprint, 2010), p. 163.

24. Gordon and Komissarov, *Chinese Air Power*, p. 164-171.

25. Estimates of the cargo capacity of the Y-20 vary widely. The one used here is from Bill Sweetman and Bradley Perrett, “Room for Improvement,” *Aviation Week*, Feb. 4, 2013, p. 27. Sweetman and Perrett estimate a more limited capacity than the published Chinese claims of 66 tons due to the limitations of the current D30 engines.

26. “Chinese Airlifter Starts Tests,” *Aviation Week*, Dec. 31, 2012-Jan. 7, 2013, p. 12.

27. “Chinese Y-9 Transport Aircraft Test in Xi’an, Shaansi,” undated entry on China Military Report blog. (Accessed March 18, 2013, via <http://wuxinghongqi.blogspot.com/2011/07/chinese-y-9-transport-aircraft-test-in.html>)

28. James Dunnigan, "Chinese Air Force Gets Chinese C-130," posted Oct. 25, 2012, on www.strategypage.com. (Accessed March 18, 2013, via <http://www.strategypage.com/dls/articles/Chinese-Air-Force-Gets-Chinese-C-130-10-25-2012.asp>)
29. Minnick, "China Expanding Air Mobile Capabilities," *Defense News*, Oct. 31, 2011. (Accessed March 23, 2013, via <http://minnickarticles.blogspot.com/2012/01/china-expanding-air-mobile-capabilities.html>)
30. Leitha Francis and Bradley Perrett, "Family Troubles," *Aviation Week*, Sept. 17, 2011, p. 24-25.
31. Fisher, "Double Track," p. 63.
32. Roger Cliff, Chad J. R. Ohlandt, and David Yang, *Ready for Takeoff: China's Advancing Aerospace Industry* (Santa Monica: RAND Corp., 2011).
33. Robert C. Michelson, "Ascending Unmanned From the Middle Kingdom," *Unmanned Systems*, December 2011, Vol. 29, No. 12, p. 26-30.
34. Nathan Hodge, "China Debuts a Drone at Robotics Show," *Wall Street Journal*, Aug. 18, 2011, p. 11.
35. William Wan and Peter Finn, "Global Race on to Match US Drone Capabilities," *Washington Post*, July 4, 2011. (Accessed March 18, 2013 via http://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/global-race-on-to-match-us-drone-capabilities/2011/06/30/gHQACWdmxH_story.html)
36. Brett Davis, "Paris Air Show Roundup," *Unmanned Systems*, August 2011, Vol. 29, No. 8, p. 73.
37. "Yilong (Pterodactyl)—Unmanned Aerial Vehicles (UAV) Specifications," a fact sheet, dated July 5, 2011, from unmanned.co.uk. (Accessed March 18, 2013, via <http://www.unmanned.co.uk/autonomous-unmanned-vehicles/uav-data-specifications-fact-sheets/yilong-pterodactyl-unmanned-aerial-vehicles-uav-specifications/>)
38. Minnick, "China's Unmanned Aircraft Evolve from Figment to Reality," *Defense News*, Nov. 26, 2012. (Accessed March 18, 2013 via <http://www.defensenews.com/article/20121126/DEFREG03/311260001/China-8217-s-Unmanned-Aircraft-Evolve-from-Figment-Reality>)
39. "ASN-229A Reconnaissance and Precise Attack UAV System," ASN Technology fact sheet, undated. (Accessed March 18, 2013, via <http://www.asngroup.com.cn/english/showproducts.asp?id=37>)
40. "HQ-4 Xianglong UAV Ready for Flight," posted Oct. 3, 2011, on defense-update.com. (Accessed March 18, 2013, via http://defense-update.com/20111003_xianglong.html)

41. Minnick, "China's Unmanned Aircraft Evolve from Figment to Reality."
42. Although in appearance it actually rather resembles a US Tomahawk missile. See Global Military Review blog entry "Chinese WJ-600 Unmanned Combat Aerial Vehicle," posted September 2011. (Accessed March 18, 2013, via <http://globalmilitaryreview.blogspot.com/2011/09/wj-600-unmanned-combat-aerial-vehicle.html>)
43. Bradley Perrett, "Pacific Projections: Could—and would—China target US ships with its DF-21D ballistic missile?" *Aviation Week*, Aug. 29-Sept. 5, 2011, p. 67.
44. Minnick, "Zhuhai Airshow Goes Unmanned," *Defense News*, Nov. 16, 2010. (Accessed March 18, 2013, via <http://minnickarticles.blogspot.com/2010/11/zhuhai-airshow-goes-unmanned.html>)
45. "Anjian (Dark Sword)—Unmanned Aerial Vehicle (UAV) Specifications," a fact sheet from [unmanned.co.uk](http://www.unmanned.co.uk), posted July 5, 2011. (Accessed March 18, 2013, via <http://www.unmanned.co.uk/autonomous-unmanned-vehicles/uav-data-specifications-fact-sheets/anjian-dark-sword-unmanned-aerial-vehicle-uav-specifications/>)
46. Bradley Perrett and Maxim Pyadushkin, "Unmanned in the East," *Aviation Week*, July 9, 2012, p. 102.
47. Fisher, *China's Military Modernization* (Stanford, CA: Stanford Security Studies, 2010), p. 85.
48. Minnick, "China's 10 Killer Weapons: Comprehensive Strategy Targets US Presence in Asia-Pacific," *Defense News*, April 9, 2012, p. 11. (Accessed March 19, 2013, via <http://minnickarticles.blogspot.com/2012/10/chinas-10-killer-weapons-comprehensive.html>)
49. Minnick, "Chinese Mimic US Design," *Defense News*, Aug. 10, 2009. (Accessed March 18, 2013, via <http://minnickarticles.blogspot.com/2009/10/chinese-mimic-us-design.html>)
50. Ron Christman, "Conventional Missions for China's Second Artillery Corps: Doctrine, Training, and Escalation Control Issues," *Chinese Aerospace Power: Evolving Maritime Roles* (Annapolis, Md.: Naval Institute Press, July 2011), p. 309.
51. "DF-25," a fact sheet by Missile Threat, a Project of the George C. Marshall and Claremont Institutes. (Accessed March 18, 2013, via <http://missilethreat.com/missiles/df-25/>)
52. "List of 12 New Sophisticated Weapons that China May Display This Year," posted Jan. 21, 2013, on the Tianamen's Tremendous Achievements blog. (Accessed March 18, 2013, via <http://tianamenstremendous.com>)

dousachievements.wordpress.com/tag/df-26-multifunction-medium-range-missile/)

53. Office of the Secretary of Defense, “Military and Security Developments Involving the People’s Republic of China 2012, Annual Report to Congress,” p. 29. However, this figure should be viewed with caution—the DOD figure has remained the same since 2010. See “Military and Security Developments Involving the People’s Republic of China 2010, Annual Report to Congress,” p. 66. I consider it unlikely the Chinese have stopped producing them: the more likely (and ominous) possibility is that the Chinese are successfully hiding them.

54. Some sources also say air launched, on the H-6K upgraded medium bomber. Ian Easton, “The Assassin Under the Radar: China’s DH-10 Cruise Missile Program,” Project 2049 Institute, FutureGram 09-005, Oct. 1, 2009. (Accessed March 18, 2013, via http://project2049.net/documents/assassin_under_radar_china_cruise_missile.pdf)

55. OSD, “Military Power of the People’s Republic of China 2011, Annual Report to Congress,” p. 2.

56. It has a combination inertial navigation system, global positioning system, and terrain comparison for guidance. See Easton, endnote 54.

57. “Key Element in the Taiwan Straits Military Situation” (Taihai junshi taishi de guanjian). Cited in Easton, see endnote 57.

58. Bill Gertz, “China Deploys Carrier-Killer Missile, Admiral Says,” *Washington Times*, Dec. 28, 2010, p. 1.

59. Perrett, “Imbalance of Power: China cites difficulties in developing an anti-ship ballistic missile, though its range may be greater than expected,” *Aviation Week*, July 18-25, 2011, p. 24-25.

60. Robert Wall and Bettina H. Chavanne, “Reaching Out: Ballistic tactical missile developments dominate China’s weapons improvements,” *Aviation Week*, Aug 23-30, 2010, p.30.

61. Depends on how you interpret the phrasing in the source. See Gertz, “Beijing Develops Pulse Weapons; Blasts Thwart All Electronics,” *Washington Times*, July 22, 2011, p. 1.

62. OSD, “The Military Power of the People’s Republic of China 2005, Annual Report to Congress,” p. 5, 23.

63. “Russia Can Start Selling S-400 Air Defense Missiles to China No Sooner Than 2017— Serdyukov,” *Interfax*, Daily Headline News for April 26, 2012. (Accessed March 19, 2013, via <http://www.interfax.com/news-inf.asp?pg=2&id=327643>)

64. "HongQi 9 Surface-to-Air Missile System," undated fact sheet on sino-defence.com. (Accessed March 19, 2013, via <http://www.sinodefence.com/army/surfacetoairmissile/hongqi9.asp>) Also see *Jane's Strategic Weapons Systems*, Jan. 7, 2010.
65. "Hongqi-15 (HQ-15)," a fact sheet by Missile Threat, a Project of the George C. Marshall and Claremont Institutes. (Accessed March 19, 2013, via <http://missilethreat.com/defense-systems/hongqi-15-hq-15/>)
66. MJ Qamar, "Pakistan Air Force to Purchase Four Chinese SAM Systems," a posting on Pakistan Military Review blog, November 2010. (Accessed March 19, 2013, via <http://pakmr.blogspot.com/2010/11/pakistan-air-force-to-purchase-4.html>) Also see *Jane's Strategic Weapons Systems*, Jan. 7, 2010.
67. Fisher, *China's Military Modernization*, p. 132.
68. "FT-2000," an undated fact sheet by Missile Threat, a Project of the George C. Marshall and Claremont Institutes. (Accessed March 19, 2013, via <http://missilethreat.com/defense-systems/ft-2000/>)
69. "Type 051C (Luzhou Class) Missile Destroyer," an undated fact sheet on sino-defence.com. (Accessed March 19, 2013, via http://www.sinodefence.com/navy/surface/type051c_luzhou.asp)
70. "Luyang-II Class/Type 052C Destroyer, China," an undated fact sheet on naval-technology.com. (Accessed March 19, 2013, via <http://www.naval-technology.com/projects/luyangclassmissilede/>)
71. "Luyang-II Class/Type 052C Destroyer, China," an undated factsheet on Naval-Technology.com. Accessed March 19, 2013, via <http://www.naval-technology.com/projects/luyangclassmissilede/>)
72. Minnick, "China's 10 Killer Weapons."
73. Richard D. Fisher Jr. and Dr. Carlo Kopp, "Game Changers: Chinese SAMs and Russian VHF Radar May Alter Air Tactics," *Defense Technology International*, December 2009, p. 32.
74. Gertz, "Beijing Reports Successful 'Defensive' Missile Test," *Washington Times*, Jan. 12, 2010, p. 1.
75. "China's Anti-Missile Test Successful: Govt," *Global Times*, Jan. 29, 2013. (Accessed Feb. 12, 2013, via <http://www.globaltimes.cn/content/758804.shtml>)
76. Wall and Chavanne, "Reaching Out," p.30.
77. Ashley J. Tellis, "Punching the US Military's 'Soft Ribs': China's An-

tisatellite Weapon Test in Strategic Perspective,” Carnegie Endowment Policy Brief No. 51, June 2007. (Accessed March 19, 2013, via <http://carnegieendowment.org/2007/06/19/punching-u.s.-military-s-soft-ribs-china-s-antisatellite-weapon-test-in-strategic-perspective/3eua>)

78. Anthony J. Mastalir, “The PRC Challenge to US Space Assets,” *Chinese Aerospace Power: Evolving Maritime Roles* (Annapolis, Md.: Naval Institute Press, 2011), p. 74-75.

79. Gregory Kulacki, “Is January Chinese ASAT Testing Month?” posted Jan. 4, 2013, on the All Things Nuclear blog of the Union of Concerned Scientists. (Accessed March 19, 2013, via <http://allthingsnuclear.org/is-january-chinese-asat-testing-month/>)

80. Vago Muradian, “China Tried to Blind US Sats with Laser,” *Defense News*, Sept. 25, 2006, p. 1.

81. “Satellite Wars: Endangered Birds,” *Economist*, Dec. 9, 2010. (Accessed March 19, 2013, via <http://www.economist.com/node/17647639>)

82. “SJ-12,” an undated fact sheet from GlobalSecurity.org. (Accessed March 19, 2013, via <http://www.globalsecurity.org/space/world/china/sj-12.htm>)

83. Brian Weeden, “Dancing in the Dark: The Orbital Rendezvous of SJ-12 and SJ-06F,” posted Aug. 30, 2010, on The Space Review.com. (Accessed March 19, 2013, via www.thespacereview.com/article/1689/1)

84. “China’s Space Activities in 2011,” a white paper posted Dec. 29, 2011, on china.org.cn. (Accessed March 19, 2013, via http://china.org.cn/government/whitepaper/node_7145648.htm)

85. William Matthews, “Chinese Puzzle: Beijing Offers No Explanation for Complex Satellite Maneuver,” *Defense News*, Sept. 6, 2010. (Accessed March 19, 2013, via <http://www.defensenews.com/article/20100906/DEFPEAT01/9060317/Chinese-Puzzle>)

86. Rupprecht, “The Dragon’s Wings,” *Combat Aircraft*, February 2012, Vol. 13, No. 2, p. 61.

87. Pang Li, “China to name its first aircraft carrier ‘Liaoning.’” *China.org.cn*, Sept. 10, 2012. (Accessed March 19, 2013, via http://www.china.org.cn/china/2012-09/10/content_26481340.htm)

88. Minnick, “Are US Defense Experts Getting China Wrong?” *Defense News*, Dec. 1, 2012. (Accessed March 19, 2013, via <http://www.defensenews.com/article/20121201/DEFREG03/312010002/Are-U-S-Defense-Experts-Getting-China-Wrong->)

89. Bussert, p.70.
90. Charles Kang and Maubo Chang, "China boasts of home-grown arresting gear for aircraft carrier," *CNA*, Nov. 26, 2012. (Accessed via Focus Taiwan News Channel, March 19, 2013, at http://focustaiwan.tw/ShowNews/WebNews_Detail.aspx?Type=aIPL&ID=201211260034)
91. "China's New Carrier Sets Sail," *Combat Aircraft*, October 2011, Vol. 12, No. 10, p. 32.
92. Minnick, "Still-Vigorous Asian Budgets Focus on Naval, Air Forces," *Defense News*, Oct. 24, 2012. (Accessed March 19, 2013, via <http://www.defensenews.com/article/20121024/DEFREG03/310240003/Still-Vigorous-Asian-Budgets-Focus-Naval-Air-Forces>)
93. Fisher, *China's Military Modernization*, p. 185.
94. Bussert, p. 71.
95. Dean Cheng, "China's Military Role in Space," *Strategic Studies Quarterly*, Spring 2012, Vol. 6, No. 1. (Accessed March 19, 2013, via <http://www.au.af.mil/au/ssq/2012/spring/spring12.pdf>).
96. "Shenzhou 7," an undated fact sheet on Dragon in Space Web site (affiliated with sinodefence.com). (Accessed March 19, 2013, via <http://www.dragoninspace.com/shenzhou/shenzhou7.aspx>)
97. Jonathan Amos, "China's unmanned Shenzhou 8 capsule returns to Earth," *BBC News online*, Nov. 17, 2011. (Accessed March 19, 2013, via <http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/science-environment-15776662>)
98. Brian Spegele, "Chinese Hit New Space Heights," *Wall Street Journal*, June 18, 2012. (Accessed March 19, 2013, via http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424052702303703004577473850707372174.html?mod=WSJ_World_LEFTSecondNews)
99. Fisher, *China's Military Modernization*, p. 205-207.
100. "China's Space Activities in 2011," see endnote 85.
101. "Chinese Space Station," an undated fact sheet from Dragon in Space website (affiliated with sinodefence.com). (Accessed March 19, 2013, via <http://www.dragoninspace.com/humanspaceflight/space-station.aspx>)
102. "China's Space Activities in 2011," see footnote 85.
103. "Manned Lunar Mission," an undated fact sheet from Dragon in Space website (affiliated with sinodefence.com). (Accessed March 19,

2013, via <http://www.dragoninspace.com/humanspaceflight/manned-lunar-mission.aspx>)

104. “China’s Space Activities in 2011,” see footnote 85.

105. Fisher, “China’s Space Plane Program,” article posted July 27, 2011, on the International Assessment and Strategy Center Web site. (Accessed March 19, 2013, via http://www.strategycenter.net/research/pubID.253/pub_detail.asp#)

106. Peter J. Brown, “China has Good Reason to Stay Quiet,” *Asia Times Online*, May 4, 2010. (Accessed March 19, 2013, via <http://www.atimes.com/atimes/China/LE04Ad01.html>)

107. Minnick, “China Bolsters Lift as Regional Tensions Increase,” *Defense News*, Oct. 18, 2012. (Accessed March 19, 2013, via <http://www.defensenews.com/article/20121018/DEFREG03/310180006/China-Bolsters-Lift-Regional-Tensions-Increase>)

108. Even if the Taiwanese become much more dedicated to defending themselves than they have appeared to have been lately.

109. LACMs currently do not have the range to reach Guam unless launched from aircraft, ships, or submarines. OSD, “Military and Security Developments Involving the People’s Republic of China 2012,” p. 29. Ultimately, this may change if and when they deploy the 4000-km range HN-2000 and the DF-25 and DF-26.

110. Fisher, *China’s Military Modernization*, p. 112.

111. For a useful brief overview, see “The Assassin’s Mace: China’s Growing Military Might,” *The New Atlantis*, Summer 2004, p. 107-110. (Accessed March 19, 2013, via <http://www.thenewatlantis.com/publications/the-assassins-mace>)

112. Many of the Soviet engineers were very narrowly trained and were actually more technicians than engineers. The education level for a “sizeable percentage” of Chinese “engineering students” is reportedly “significantly less” than for their Western counterparts. Eric Hagt, “Emerging Grand Strategy in China’s Defense Industry Reform,” *The PLA at Home and Abroad: Assessing the Operational Capability of China’s Military* (Carlisle, Pa.: Strategic Studies Institute, US Army War College, 2010), p. 512. (Accessed March 19, 2013, via <http://www.strategicstudiesinstitute.army.mil/pubs/display.cfm?pubID=995>)

113. The USAF long-range research concept, “Technology Horizons,” is intriguing in this regard in that very little of it deals with actual aircraft technology. It concentrates primarily on advanced (and potentially revolutionary) computer applications intended to do what we are already doing

faster, cheaper, and with less manpower. *Technology Horizons; A Vision for Air Force Science & Technology During 2010-2030*, United States Air Force Chief Scientist (AF/ST), AF/ST-TR-10-01-PR, Vol. 1, May 15, 2010. (Accessed March 19, 2013, via <http://www.af.mil/shared/media/document/AFD-100727-053.pdf>)



About the Air Force Association

The Air Force Association, founded in 1946, exists to promote Air Force airpower.

The AFA mission is to promote a dominant United States Air Force and a strong national defense and to honor Airmen and our Air Force Heritage. To accomplish this, we:

EDUCATE the public about the critical need for unmatched aerospace power and a technically superior workforce to ensure US national security;

ADVOCATE for aerospace power and STEM education; and

SUPPORT the Total Air Force family and promote aerospace education.

AFA is a 501(c)(3) independent, nonpartisan, nonprofit educational organization, to which all donations are tax deductible. With your help we will be able to expand our programs and their impact. We need your support and ongoing financial commitment to realize our goals.

AFA disseminates information through *Air Force Magazine*, airforce-magazine.com, the General Billy Mitchell Institute for Airpower Studies, national conferences and symposia, and other forms of public outreach. Learn more about AFA by visiting us on the Web at www.afa.org.

1501 Lee Highway
Arlington VA 22209-1198
Tel: (703) 247-5800
Fax: (703) 247-5853

